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Edmunds. My personal memories of Raymond echo 
strongly what others have said – a quick smile of  
recognition across the Meeting House as we realise that 
we are both wearing stripy tops (again) and his concern 
and interest in Freddie. 
 
These recollections also emphasise, especially for newer 
Ffriends, how little we may know of each other. This leads 
me to mention a new feature I hope to start in our next 
newsletter, sparked by a letter from a recent issue of The 
Friend, called “Meet the Meeting” where we will hopefully 
learn a little about each other’s history and connection 
with Epping Meeting. 
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Editorial by Rebecca Fricker 
 

Advices and queries 28 
Every stage of our lives offers fresh opportunities.  

Responding to divine guidance, try to discern the right 
time to undertake or relinquish responsibilities without 

undue pride or guilt. Attend to what love requires of you, 
which may not be great busyness. 

 
Dear Ffriends, it is my impression that both love and 
necessity are requiring great busyness from us all at 
present. Our newsletter provides only a highlight of the 
many activities in which we have participated over the 
past three months, and the work currently being  
undertaken in the Meeting House. As someone who is 
unable to make many Meetings for Worship over the 
coming months I know I am going to miss the peace 
and space which I know will give you all strength as we 
undergo the many changes taking place. 
 
It is with sadness that I talk about the death of Raymond 
Gates. He was a Member of Epping Meeting for over 40 
years. The funeral was held at Chelmsford Crematorium 
on Monday 15th July after the manner of Friends, as 
Raymond had requested. It was led by Jeffrey and Iris 
Blay. Four others from Epping Meeting attended. Marjo-
rie and several of his friends and relatives spoke about 
what a gentle and talented man he was. He was always 
dapper, very knowledgeable, had a great love of the 
countryside and an engaging way with children.  Marga-
ret remembered how much he did for the Meeting and 
the garden, including making the cabinet noticeboard 
outside. Allan noted how Raymond and Marjorie always 
graciously rose to occasions of each other’s needs. He 
also recalled that Raymond’s Membership visit was  
undertaken by Myriam Gilby and his own mother, Mary 
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Renovations by Christine Downes-Grainger  
(in capacity as Premises Clerk) 

 
The work to replace the leaking roof on the three side 
rooms will run from Monday 5th August until Friday 30th 
August. The builders will have access Monday to Friday 
and will clear up and hand the foyer, meeting room, 
kitchen and toilets back to us for each weekend. They 
have been asked that scaffolding does not impede our 
use of the disabled ramp. A skip may be on the right 
side of the car park.  Even if there was a delay, we  
expect our hirers to be able to use the premises again 
from 1st September because all the heavy work would 
be done and only decorating and finishing off will be 
taking place then. 
 
A small group of us will be moving every single item in 
the side rooms and foyer to be stacked on the dais in 
the Meeting Room or disposed of. The builders will not 
be using the garden for access or storage. Because we 
have arranged to empty the building, the project will not 
take as long as first thought.  It is being paid for by the 
Pooled Funds System operated by Six Weeks Meeting. 
 
The two groups who rent during the week are both 
seeking alternative premises for August. The floor of 
Room 1 is being replaced with concrete so that com-
mercial grade lino can be put down throughout the side 
area. We are receiving secondary glazing for the front 
window and a replacement pane at the back where the 
double-glazing seal has gone. A high standard of  
insulation is being put into the roof and the outside wall. 
There will be one, smaller non-opening roof light in the 
middle room, and another one in the room nearest the 
garden. The existing wall cupboards are being removed. 
 
We shall have a smaller number of fitted cupboards and 

a run of bookshelves in the first room so that the Library 
can be housed in one room. The door to the patio from 
the Meeting Room is being changed to a Fire Door. 
 
We are benefiting from the expertise and attention to 
detail of both John Dash, Secretary of Six Weeks  
Meeting, and Steve Muller, of FDE Architects. Steve 
designed the improvements to Wanstead Meeting 
House carried out last autumn and has now been asked 
to look at Leigh on Sea Meeting House. 
 
Garden Party by Iris and Jeffrey Blay 
 
The Garden Party was Friends, Family and Fun -  
enjoyed by all. Most of us stayed inside, the more hardy 
ventured into the garden as the weather was a bit chilly. 
We had visitors from most of the Meetings from Area 
Meeting. The children enjoyed themselves thanks to 
Alan Fricker. Cream teas were scrumptious. We are 
looking forward to next year! 
 
High Leigh by Alan Fricker 

 
High Leigh was in do it yourself mode this year.  A good 
number of Ffriends from across the North  East Thames 
Area Meeting (with Epping well represented) helped us 
join in a packed programme of activities.  If you  
attended you might have made puppets, shared  
experiences around healing, joined a book group, rung 
bells, written poetry, participated in Experiment with the 
Light and lots more. You might have found yourself  
living in the woods with a whole tribe of children. You 
might just have relaxed and taken some time to meet 
friends and join in worship. You would definitely have 
found a community enjoying the opportunity to celebrate 
and share our gifts. 
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Britain Yearly Meeting 2013: First experiences by 
Rebecca and Freddie Fricker 

 
Mine and Freddie’s first BYM was so overwhelming, and 
seemingly so long ago now, that I can only provide a 
brief impression of our experiences. Pleasure at seeing 
so many familiar faces and meeting so many new 
Ffriends. Enjoyment, especially when David Irwin kindly 
gave us a tour of the library and Freddie got to open the 
clock. Sadness this was my first, and last, BYM in the 
Large Meeting Hall, which is due to be renovated. 
 
Freddie’s favourite session with the Penn Friends was 
the parachute games. He also went to visit the statue of 
Mahatma Gandhi in Tavistock Square which involved 
the licking of salt and burning of cloth!  The candle lit by 
Penn Friends next to the statue was still burning brightly 
on our last walk to the tube from Friends House that 
weekend. Stopping to solemnly observe it, closely fol-
lowed by laughter at Freddie’s enthusiastic playing in 
the nearby water fountains, summed up my varying 
emotions over the weekend. 
 
Ministry of Giving (Study Group: Sunday 14th July) 
 
The subject of our Study Session on 14th July was the 
Ministry of Giving.  We covered a range of views on 
possible uses for money that is donated to Epping 
Meeting.  Cathy reported that at the annual Treasurer’s 
conference, they heard there are three types of energy: 
spiritual, physical and financial.  They are all as  
important as each other. They each need to be kept 
flowing and working for us. 
 
Regarding giving to non-Quaker causes, we feel these 
should stay as special collections, as individuals are led. 
 
Report agreed by: 
Cathy Rowlands                    Rosalie Bridge                    
Christine Downes-Grainger   Jim Skilbeck                           
Allan Edmunds                      Angela Kenny 
 
The Nightingale of the East (Selected by Michael 
Seymour) 

  
Amidst the flowering plants of a garden in Egypt sat a 
nightingale of great beauty. Its soaring song filled the 
Oasis with lilting melody. Its song was a carol of love; a 
message of peace from out the heart of the Infinite 
stilling the waves of a world of sense. 
  
Knowest thou, Oh Bird, of the peace that fares forth with 
thy song? Knowest thou of the strife that is stilled by the 
melody from thy throat? Nay, the nightingale knows 
naught of the power of its song and less of the unrest 
that is quieted by its sound. 
  
So should ye be as the Song of God pours forth from 
you - the willing carrier of the divine message - yet una-
ware of the power of your being and still less aware of 
the troubled hearts ye quiet with your melody of love.  
  
Joel S. Goldsmith (1892-1964) 
Mystic and Spiritual Teacher 
 

Dates for the diary (July - September) 
 
Shared lunch (last Sunday of the month):  

 Sunday 28th July 
 Sunday 25th August 
 Sunday 29th September 
 
Local Business Meeting: 

 Sunday 1st September 
 
Study sessions (Second Sunday of the month):  

 Sunday 11th August “Being Quaker,  
Doing Quaker” (with Romford Friends) 

 
Area Meeting:  

 Leigh on Sea: Saturday 27th July 2pm 
 Harlow: Saturday 21st September 2pm 
 
Other 

 Open Day: Saturday 28th September 
(as part of Quaker week Friday 27th September 
- Sunday 6th October) 

 Quakers Together Day “Landscapes of the Spirit”: 
Saturday 14th September 2013 (Wanstead FMH 
10am-4pm) 

 
Finally, do get in touch if there are any errors, or 
you have any contributions or suggestions! 

 
Editor: Rebecca Fricker (beckirees(a)hotmail.com) 
Layout: Alan Fricker (PS note the new photo of the 
meeting house by a recent visitor!) 
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